

#### **Minutes**

## Roseville Economic Development Authority (REDA) City Council Chambers, 2660 Civic Center Drive Monday, April 22, 2019 – 6:00 p.m.

#### 1. Roll Call

President Dan Roe called to order a meeting of the Roseville Economic Development Authority (REDA) in and for the City of Roseville at approximately 6:00 p.m. Voting and Seating Order: Willmus, Laliberte, Groff, Etten, and Roe.

**Present:** 

President Dan Roe and Board Members Robert Willmus, Jason Etten,

Wayne Groff, and Lisa Laliberte.

**Others Present:** 

Attorney Martha Ingram, Executive Director Pat Trudgeon,

Community Development Director Janice Gundlach, and Housing & Economic Development Program Manager Jeanne

Kelsey

## 2. Pledge of Allegiance

### 3. Approve Agenda

Groff moved, Laliberte seconded, to approve the agenda as presented.

#### Roll Call

Ayes: Willmus, Laliberte, Groff, Etten, and Roe.

Navs: None.

#### 4. Public Comment

Without objection, Mayor Roe suggested forgoing Public Comment until the City Council meeting.

### 5. Business Items

a. Consideration of Resolutions Authorizing A Deferred Loan for Tax Base Revitalization Account (TBRA) Funds and Support for Ramsey County HOME Funds for Roseville EdisonII, LLC Affecting Property Located at 3080 Old Highway 8.

Community Development Director Janice Gundlach provided a brief summary of this request as detailed in the staff report and attachments dated April 22, 2019.

Member Willmus asked if it has been communicated back to Sand Development that there are dollars available for Community Development Block Grant Funding (CDBG).

Ms. Gundlach indicated there are two outstanding requests that the developer has come to staff for. One is CDBG dollars and what she communicated to

Board Member Willmus last Friday was that this request was before the EDA back in June 2017 and there was a decision to not support those CDBG dollars and that is the message staff has been communicating to Sand Development since then. However, if there is different direction on the Board to revisit that, staff can put that back on the EDA's agenda for consideration. There is \$295,000 of CDBG money in the EDA fund that could be eligible for this project or any other project. She noted the developer has also been asking for the City's signature on a Livable Housing Initiative Account (LHIA) application. Staff has declined to provide that signature because that application requires a local match and because the City has not contributed any funds to this project staff did not feel it was appropriate to sign the application. Staff did reach out to Ramsey County, who conceivably will have HOME funds into this project and are willing to act as the match and sign that application.

President Roe suggested taking the CDBG discussion at the end of these items in case there is any desire on the part of the EDA to revisit that.

President Roe noted a correction to the Resolution related to the potential for the loan, Attachment B. He stated on the first page, second Whereas, third line, "blackfill" should be changed to "backfill".

Ms. Gundlach indicated staff will make that correction.

President Roe stated in terms of structuring this as a loan, a loan comes with repayment. If this was provided as a grant, there would not be a repayment. He commented that the repayment is an interesting situation for the city to be in by getting the money back, questioning what happens at that point that the loan is paid back at the end of the term.

Ms. Gundlach believed if the developer chooses the thirty-year deferred loan, which is only possible with the affordable piece, once the project is sold that would be the trigger for the money to be repaid. She said it would go back to the Metropolitan Council.

Mr. Trudgeon stated as part of the Sienna Green project something similar was done back in 2009.

President Roe offered an opportunity for public comment.

#### Mr. Jamie Thelen, Sand Companies

Mr. Thelen noted the original application in 2016 was actually for the first phase and was not for the second phase. At that time a second affordable project was not even contemplated. The reason the development did a second affordable project was because it helped the scoring to get the TBRA Funding through the Met Council otherwise more than likely it would not have had a chance to compete.

Mr. Thelen indicated what Sand Companies was looking for was the same form that was signed at the previous application for the first phase. There was also a match back then and he did not think there was anything being done different this time. He said Sand Companies could go to the County but when MFHA reviews the document it may wonder if there is a particular reason the City is not supporting this project or why did the City not want to sign the form. He noted an application was made for CGBD funds in February but got sent back to them for the second phase. He stated Sand Companies would like some consideration for that.

No one else appeared to speak to this issue.

Etten moved, Willmus seconded, adoption of REDA Resolution No. 37 (Attachment B) entitled, "Resolution Approving Execution and Delivery of Documents in Connection with a Tax Base Revitalization Account Grant from the Metropolitan Council."

Ayes: 5 Nays: 0

Motion carried.

Etten moved, Willmus seconded, adoption of REDA Resolution No. 38 (Attachment C) entitled, "Resolution in Support of Roseville Edison II, LLC's Application for Ramsey County Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) HOME Investment Partnership Funds for the Development of Edison Apartments."

# **Discussion**

Member Etten indicated he has supported this development all along and thought it was a quality development and well thought through.

Councilmember Laliberte stated she believed that she has been supportive of every vote the EDA has taken except for the TIF Resolution and was supportive of this as well.

Ayes: 5 Nays: 0

Motion carried.

Member Willmus commented that in regard with CDBG, one of the things to note is that when it did come before the EDA and City Council back in 2017 it was also tied to a TIF request at that time. He noted there was not a full

Council, he was not at that meeting, and now there is a new Council. He thought it was something where if the City has those dollars available, that should be communicated back to interested parties and if those parties have an interest to utilize those funds then the City should allow those parties to apply for the CDBG funds.

President Roe thought that was a good point regarding the tie-in with the TIF at that time. He noted anyone who wishes to is eligible to apply for these types of programs, as long as the programs are offered to anybody. He stated in regard to signing off on the other matter, he was not sure what the past one was and if the City signed off on that or not.

Mr. Trudgeon indicated he was not sure what Mr. Thelen was referring to and if the City were to consider that, he would like to ask the Council or EDA what the local match would be.

President Roe thought City Staff and the developer could talk about that offline and if there is something that needs to come back to the EDA then the EDA can review it.

Mr. Trudgeon stated the County can sign off on the Ramsey County HOMEFunds and the applications can still be processed down at the Metropolitan Council.

Member Laliberte asked for clarification on the Ramsey County HOME Fund, could that work towards the match, would the Council be making the decision, or would the applicant be going to Ramsey County for approval.

Ms. Gundlach replied the developer would not need anything from the City of Roseville to make that application and the match because Ramsey County could be the match for HOME Funds. She did not believe an LHIA request specifically was made in the past. She noted she has the application and can pass it around for the EDA to look at and is very clear there is a local funding match.

b. Update on Colder Products Company (CPC) New Headquarters, Acceptance of Environmental Response Funds from Ramsey County and Consider Request for Additional Tax Increment Financing Funds (TIF). Community Development Director Janice Gundlach provided a brief summary of this request as detailed in the staff report and attachments dated April 22, 2019.

President Roe said he wanted to understand the difference between the two mechanisms. If "pay-as-you-go" is done, it is done through a TIF note and the developer still gets all of the cash up front and then the note is paid back or not?

Attorney Ingram clarified a "pay-as-you-go" TIF note is a promissory note given to the developer and the EDA promises to pay the \$2.2 million dollars over the life of the TIF District from the property taxes that are paid by the developer which is then returned to the EDA in the form of increment.

Member Etten questioned with the additional \$300,000 request, what fund has changed from the previous calculations of the four funds being utilized.

Ms. Gundlach stated the chart referenced in the RCA only kicks in if the City does the upfront assistance.

Member Etten asked which of the funds is most flexible to use in any type of development going forward anywhere in the City.

Ms. Gundlach answered the pooling balances in TIF 17 & TIF 19 have ultimate flexibility as well for redevelopment, so all the funds are flexible outside of Twin Lakes and anywhere within the City.

Member Etten stated the piece that is not then regenerated at any level is the Multi-Family Housing Program because the City is not adding dollars to that ongoing levy or is that coming back from loans of some other developments. He wondered if that fund could get repaid over time some other way and is there some new money coming in from anywhere other than repaying over time.

Ms. Gundlach responded unless the City increases the levy to the EDA, there are not any funds regenerating this account other then the TIF and interest that would be coming in.

Member Etten asked if the difference could be split with some money up front and some pay-as-you-go.

Ms. Gundlach stated that was accurate, adding staff would need direction to work with the attorney on how to structure the development agreement under whatever scenario the EDA ultimately decides.

Housing & Economic Development Program Manager Jeanne Kelsey indicated ultimately if the EDA does decide to provide only one million dollars up front or vice versa and the developer then takes out the rest would need to be based on whether the developer would still want to do that or not.

President Roe noted according to the amortization schedule the increment expected to come in each year is approximately \$83,000 and if received for 14 years that is where staff gets the original balance to have paid back the cash and then beyond that is to pay for the interest to add to the funds. He stated if

the City were to do that it would not leave much left for other projects that would come up in the year.

Housing & Economic Development Program Manager Jeanne Kelsey stated the \$83,000 would be received every six months.

Ms. Gundlach reported the schedule is based on five percent interest and no inflation built into it. This is fairly conservative. If the EDA is interested in doing this, she suggested it be structured this way which would give maximum flexibility and then the City can evaluate every year to see what the City would want to do.

Attorney Ingram indicated one thing that is important remember about any projections is that tax rates can change and the amount of increment that is generated over time could vary from this anywhere from slightly to substantially.

Member Willmus asked what some pitfalls of this scenario are and fronting this type of dollars and in essence acting as a lender to the developer but providing the dollars upfront and why can't the company go out in the open market and solicit proposals from lenders for this project.

Ms. Gundlach responded the company certainly can do that and if the EDA is unwilling to front the money then the company will have to do that. She commented in regard to risk, staff has outlined how the City can minimize their risk but that does not mean the developer will not go out of business and not pay taxes which is a risk the EDA should be aware of if the EDA decides to approve this.

President Roe offered an opportunity for public comment.

### Ms. Tammy McGehee, Roseville Resident

Ms. McGehee stated she hoped the Council will consider very carefully not tying up all of the resources that the City has because there are other projects in the pipeline and other things that money may be needed for. She thought this particular organization came and did not specifically ask for anything, quite frankly the organization refused to communicate with the surrounding neighborhood and said the organization could do their project. Now the organization is coming at the tail end of it asking for things that a lot of developers come and ask for at the beginning. She would caution the Council to be sure to preserve whatever it can for other housing ideas and things that may come forward in the City.

No one else from the public appeared to speak to this issue.

Mr. Brian Thompson, CFO for CPC

Mr. Thompson reported the project has changed considerably over the last six to twelve months. A substantial amount of square footage of office space is being added in the building which is the result of additional investments the company has in salaried resources for the business. He reported where the company used to have space that was vacant, shelf space for future expansion, is now being built out for highly finished office space for the additional employees being brought into the space. Because of that the company is increasing its budget by approximately five million dollars and is substantially more than the company had set out when approaching this project. That is where there is a gap. He noted CPC is financing through its parent company, Dover Corporation, and Dover Corporation looks at CPC as a stand-alone business and CPC has to justify these projects. When the parent corporation looks at this project, CPC needs to prove this is a financially viable project and with the increase of a five million dollar budget it is increasingly difficult to do that which is why his company came forward and asked the team to see what could be done to be creative to help close the budget gap. He stated CPC will need to come to the table and close most of that themselves but would like the City to also consider helping.

Member Laliberte asked if there was something between zero and \$2.2 million dollars for the pay up front fees.

Ms. Gundlach indicated if the EDA comes to a decision as to whether or not the EDA wants to assist any cash up front the EDA could give direction on what that amount is and staff can converse with the developer if that is something that would work for them knowing that when the development agreement comes forward there would be that option or just "pay-as-you-go" and the company would be able to figure that out once the company understood what the EDA was willing to contribute upfront in the form of cash, if anything.

Mr. Thompson stated that is something he can't give any specific response to. It is something CPC would need to consider and bring back and present to Dover Corporation for a decision.

Etten moved, Laliberte seconded, to provide an additional \$300,000 to assist the project with costs associated with site preparation.

# **Discussion**

Member Etten noted as the EDA looks at different sites in the City and looking at the important piece of helping with redevelopment in areas that are polluted or have other struggles to redevelopment that this continues with the City's goals and the City's own plans to make it possible for quality companies to come in and do that. He supported this piece.

Member Laliberte agreed and does support the City's goal of bringing in headquarters and jobs into the City. For that reason, she was supportive because the property needs to get to the point to do that.

Member Willmus asked whether this would be \$300,000 that would be a part of TIF and "pay-as-you-go".

President Roe stated that was correct.

Member Groff agreed that this is important to clean up the area to get something constructive on that site.

Member Willmus indicated he will be supporting the additional \$300,000 as long as it is "pay-as-you-go".

Ayes: 5 Nays: 0

Motion carried.

Member Etten stated Ms. Gundlach said the City has other SAC fees available to help with other developments and he asked what the total amount is in that account.

Ms. Gundlach stated the balance in the SAC fund exceeds one million dollars. SAC's are \$2,485 a piece and each project gets a determined amount based on Met Council's evaluation. The higher the SAC number the more assistance may be available to be given through that fund.

Member Etten asked if the amount of SAC credits shown being used in the RCA it tied to the need.

Ms. Gundlach indicated that was correct for the most part. The way the table was done in the RCA is staff knew there was \$1.6 million in the multi-family and there were pooling balances available and the rest could be made up with SAC funds. The company does not know yet what their SAC determination is so that number could rise or fall depending on what the ultimate SAC determination is.

Willmus moved, Laliberte seconded, to not utilize the cash option and that any assistance that is provided be brought forward in a "pay-as-you-go" TIF process.

# **Discussion**

Member Willmus thought doing so provides significant financial risk to the City and he thought there are other mechanisms that are available. The City should not be fronting this type of cash in essence, acting at the lender when the City has very little means by which to remedy or collect those dollars should something happen in the future. He stated the City does not have the ability to foretell the future and needs to uphold to a higher standard when looking at this significant level of expenditure. In that light he would not support fronting the \$2.2 million.

Member Laliberte stated her concerns are tying up these funds almost in entirety and she was not a big fan of increasing levies. She stated that is not something she wanted to put the City in the position of having to do and she was open to discussion.

Member Etten wondered if it was useful or not to CPC to have some amount upfront with a project this size. He stated he was concerned about tying up the City dollars. The Multi-Family Housing Program Fund was built up to help with development at some point. He stated the dollars should not stay in the fund forever but does the City want the funds to all go to one project. He was not prepared to support the full \$2.2 million dollars upfront, but he would consider some middle ground on that.

Member Groff stated the discussion is addressing a lot of concerns he had. He stated he is very concerned about the risk and what the mechanism would be for the City if the worst to happen. He stated he would never want to put the City or the citizens into something that would risk that, however he would probably look at something in the middle ground just because he thought the risk has lowered quite a bit and would not deplete all of the funds.

President Roe stated he was not comfortable with the full amount upfront either and might entertain something in between but he did not know what that number would be. He stated he was supportive of the motion as stated.

Ayes: 5 Nays: 0

Motion carried.

Etten moved, Laliberte seconded, adoption of REDA Resolution No. 39 (Attachment G) entitled, "Resolution Approving a Ramsey County Environmental Response Grant in Connection with the Development of Colder Products Facility."

Ayes: 5 Nays: 0

Motion carried.

REDA Meeting Minutes – Monday, April 22, 2019 Page 10

# 6. Adjourn

Groff moved, Laliberte seconded, adjourning the REDA meeting at approximately 6:48 p.m.

Ayes: 5 Nays: 0

Motion carried.

Daniel J. Roe, President

ATTEST:

Patrick J. Trudgeon, City Manager